
Comprehensive Plan to Address Illegal Class 1 Vehicle Traffic in the Pinelands

1. NJDEP should issue a policy directive similar to Commissioner Campbell’s directive in 2002 that off-road vehicle traffic (i.e., people deliberately driving in areas that are clearly not designated roads) will not be tolerated on state land. 

2. NJDEP should also direct all law enforcement to strictly enforce state forest regulations, so that costs for damages to state-owned land can be recuperated from these offenders.

3. State park police and conservation officers should cite people when they find them clearly driving off the roads. The excuse that “someone drove there before, so it looks like road now,” clearly does not wash in many of these cases. The state park police need to address flagrant cases with citations.

4. Local judges need to agree to hit offenders with penalties stiff enough to function as deterrents.

5. The state park authorities should stop issuing special use permits for motorized events, unless the group, such as a Jeep club, can sign on to a plan that keeps the club members on the roads. Yes, there are places where it’s not clear what is a legal road and what is a renegade illegal ORV trail, but there are also plenty of places where that distinction is obvious.

6. The state park authorities should shut off access to damaged areas and close roads when conditions, such as inundation, contribute to the risk that such roads will continue to be damaged by specially equipped vehicles, making it impossible for the general public to travel these roads. If that means physically blocking the roads, then we can get volunteer help to accomplish that.
7. The Pinelands Commission should formally request that access to these damaged areas be shut off so the habitats can recover. 

8. The NJ Motor Vehicle Commission should revise the state regulations to make sure that vehicles that are specifically equipped to drive through deep mud and water do not qualify as Cass 1.
9. Jeep club leaders and leaders of any other kind of ORV clubs need to educate their members, and rein in the illegal and irresponsible activities. Some of these Jeep clubs are doing good things, like annual organized cleanups, so let’s not paint everybody with the same brush, and let’s be willing to distinguish between the good and the bad things that the clubs are doing.

10. Law-abiding citizens who explore the Pinelands need to use their cameras and cell phones to document and report violations. If the state park police are tied up with something else, and can’t get to the scene, or don’t want to write a citation, then the citizens may need to write up a complaint.
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